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Assessment of AML Controls at Grand Villa Casino:  
Analysis of Cheque Issued 2014-2016 

BCLC commissioned Ernst & Young LLP Canada (“EY”) to conduct an analysis of cheques issued at 
Grand Villa Casino during a three-year period of January 1, 2014 to December 31, 2016.  

BCLC commissioned the independent analysis following allegations that patrons were coming into a 
Lower Mainland casino with “dirty money,” buying casino chips, playing notionally, then cashing the 
chips in and receiving a cheque in return, and in follow up to the completion of two related analyses 
at River Rock Casino.  

BCLC is satisfied that there was no systemic pattern of money-laundering activity related to Grand 
Villa issuing cheques without play during the three-year period from January 1, 2014 to December 31, 
2016.  

As part of its analysis, EY tested cheques of $10,000 or more related to table-game play during the 
three-year period. The analysis included tests on the 658 cheques of $10,000 or more, and identified 
three cheques (approximately 0.5 percent) that were not issued in accordance with BCLC policy.  

In two instances, Grand Villa issued “Verified Win” cheques for the incorrect amount due to errors in 
recording patron buy-in amounts. In one instance, Grand Villa issued a “Return of Funds” cheque 
from the incorrect cash account; in the three year period, there were no “Verified Win” cheques 
identified without gaming activity.  

BCLC requires its Casino Service Providers to clearly mark and track all casino cheque as either 
“Return of Gaming Funds – Not Gaming Winnings” or as a payout of a “Verified Win” to make clear 
whether the funds are simply the return of the customer’s buy-in funds or the funds were acquired 
through gambling win(s). BCLC also has clear policies and controls on the issuance of casino cheques, 
which includes a prohibition on the issuance of cheques for the return of initial buy-in funds for any 
amount more than $10,000.  

Since the timeframe of the analysis, BCLC has continued to enhance its anti-money laundering 
program to safeguard the industry from the ever-evolving risks of criminal activity. This includes a 
mandatory requirement that Casino Service Providers obtain a declaration and verified proof from 
the patron identifying the source of funds for all buy-ins of $10,000 or more, and to record detailed 
information about where the customer obtained his/her buy-in funds. If the patron is unable to 
provide this information, the buy-in is refused, the patron is barred for 24 hours and BCLC may 
submit a suspicious transaction report to law enforcement and federal and provincial regulators.  

Scroll down to read in full EY’s “Verified Win, Return of Funds, and Convenience Cheque Analysis”. 

https://corporate.bclc.com/content/dam/bclccorporate/reports/anti-money-laundering-reviews-and-audits/2017/ey-cheque-analysis-reports.pdf
https://corporate.bclc.com/content/dam/bclccorporate/reports/anti-money-laundering-reviews-and-audits/2017/ey-cheque-analysis-reports.pdf


Some information has been removed in the interests of  
privacy, safety and corporate security














































